Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes           October 16, 2017
     Memorial Hall
          7:00 pm
Call to Order: Andrew Baker called the meeting to order. Others present: Matt Marchese and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. Bob Manners was absent.
Media Present: 
Acceptance of Minutes:  Matt made a motion to accept the minutes of October 2, 2017. Andrew seconded the motion which was unanimously approved. 
Noteworthy News: 
· Village Leaf Collection will take place on Monday, November 6. Bagged leaves should be placed curbside by 7 am. 
· The Cowell Gym tennis/basketball court grand opening took place last weekend. Matt said the new courts look fantastic.
· An Opioid Forum will be held in Memorial Hall, on October 19, from 11:15 am until 1:15 pm. Congressman Richard Neal will attend. Police Chief Greg Bardwell will be one of the panelists.
Department Liaison Reports:
Police – Matt and Chief Greg Bardwell are continuing to assess the Cowell Gym environmental report which was done a few years ago, to find out which items remain to be done. 
Senior Center –  The first meeting of the working group was recently held. Officers were elected and subcommittees were created.
Highway – Andrew and Highway Superintendent Mark Shippee have done the department evaluation and talked about goals. A plan of the town’s roads and bridges will be created. Capital planning was also discussed. Paving is being on this week on portions of Peckvillle and Bardwell’s Ferry Roads.

7:15 pm Eversource Pole Hearing RE: Patten Road ​– The hearing was opened by Andrew at 7:19 pm. Eversource is proposing to install two poles in order to bring power to a new home that will be constructed at 54 Patten Road. Currently there is no power to that location. There would be one pole on each side of the road in order to avoid cutting existing trees. Eversource would install and maintain the poles. Neither the property owners nor abutters were present. No objections were heard. The hearing closed at 7:23 pm. A motion was put forth by Matt to accept the installation of two poles per the order of pole location, dated September 22, 2017. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.
7:30 pm Gretchen Gerstner, “Get Baked” RE: Amendment to Liquor License – Gretchen’s business currently has an On-Premises Wine and Malt Liquor License. She is now seeking an All Alcoholic Beverages License. The hearing was opened at 7:30 pm by Andrew. Get Baked has expanded its hours to be open until 8:30 pm three evenings a week. Some people have been asking for liquor in their coffee drinks and Bloody Marys, etc., which are not now available. Gretchen would like to be able to offer greater variety of alcoholic beverages. The town has a limited number of liquor licenses, but some all-alcoholic licenses are available. Gretchen said there have been no issues with the current license. Andrew said granting the license would help the business and therefore the town. There was no public comment. A motion was put forth by Matt to amend the current liquor license to an All Alcoholic Beverages License. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved. The hearing closed at 7:40.
Old Business:
Green Communities Designation Energy Reduction Plan Adoption – Heating fuel, gasoline, and propane usage amounts are being entered into the plan. The plan should be ready for adoption at a meeting scheduled for October 23, at 5 pm.
Mechanic Street Speeding – A neighborhood meeting was held outside at the school, with about 14 residents and parents attending. The new speed sign had been received, but Chief Bardwell felt it was too large and plans to get a smaller model. The smaller model shows speed, records data, can be turned on and off, and can be easily moved to other locations. Three of the smaller signs could be purchased for the cost of two of the large signs. Other possible locations for speed signs include Water Street, Bridge Street, or Colrain-Shelburne Road. The people at the meeting were very supportive of the sign installation. Speed bumps were mentioned as another possible speed deterrent. The sign would be able to collect objective data, which is important.   The Chief is still waiting to hear about the grant for the sign.  

Parking Study with Nelson/Nygaard – Results of the parking study have been presented to the Parking Committee. That committee will soon present the results to the Selectboard.
Town Fees – Some time ago Matt had raised a question about transparency in town fees. He has since studied the fees charged by various boards and committees. Many boards, such as Planning, Zoning, and Conservation, charge fees but the amount is made clear on their applications. The fees are listed and all go to the town. The Town Clerk charges many different fees, but all stay with the town. The Collector charges and retains some fees. That is made clear on the tax bills and it is a state law that the Collector retain fees. The Board of Health is the one board that keeps fees. Matt said that a portion of those fees goes to the town and some also goes to individuals on the Board who do the inspections. This is not an uncommon practice among towns. Board of Health fees are listed on the town website. The Annual Town report lists the number and types of inspections done, but not how the fees were distributed. Matt said the Board of Health is very active and he was not criticizing, but felt that for transparency if there is fee for something and a portion goes to an individual rather than the town itself, that should be made clear. A next step in this process could be to check if Shelburne’s fees are consistent with those charged by similar towns. Perhaps the fees charged by Shelburne are too low, considering what the town might pay if the COG were to do the inspections. The Board wanted to make sure the fee structure and distribution were fair to everyone.
Highway Department Request for Policy Changes – Terry has gathered some information on the requested policy changes. It was agreed to wait until Bob was present to discuss the changes. Andrew felt that Finance Committee input should be sought after the Selectboard had the chance to study the proposed changes. There are quite a number of changes to be considered so perhaps a timeline for getting this done should be created. The Board agreed to move this forward as they can. Matt questioned why, if these policy changes had been needed for several years, they had not been brought to the Selectboard before this.
Shelburne’s 250th Anniversary Celebration – The first meeting of a committee to plan the town’s anniversary event was recently held. About a dozen interested people attended. Officers were elected and committees were created.

New Business: 
VFW Post 8503 RE: Rag Shag Parade Permit – An application had been received from the VFW for the annual Halloween parade. As usual the parade will start in front of McCusker’s Market at 5:30 pm, proceed down Bridge and Main Streets, then through the parking lot to Water Street. This parade has been approved by the Police Chief. A motion was made by Matt, seconded by Andrew to approve the Rag Shag Parade permit. This motion was unanimously approved.

Capital Planning Program for Budget Year FY19 – Terry has created a Capital Expenditure Request Form. This form would be distributed to all town departments. Departments would be asked to make requests for any purchase or acquisition of goods or services involving expenditures of $2,000 or more and that have a life span of at least three years. Departments will be asked to complete the form for FY19 and also to project ahead and anticipate capital expenses for the next five years, FY2020 to FY2015. It was felt that larger departments, such as Highway, should have regular meetings with the Finance Committee to collaborate on anticipated expenses and how those might fit into the overall budget. A motion was made by Matt, seconded by Andrew, to approve the Capital Expenditure Request Form. The vote in favor was unanimous.

Free Cash Certification – The Board was notified that Free Cash, as of July 1, 2017, had been certified by the DOR as being $230,684.
Award of 2017 CDBG Contract for Grant Administration Services – A request for proposals for grant administration had been advertised. Breezeway Farm was the sole respondent. The recommended contract amount is $43,000 with an additional $7,500 for FY18 applications. A motion was put forth by Matt to accept the proposal of Breezeway Farm for grant writing contingent on DHCD’s review of the contract language. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.
Planning Board RE: FRCOG Regional Sustainability Grant – Planning Board Chair John Wheeler said his Board had been discussing the housing chapter of the town’s Master Plan as well as discussing the lack of affordable housing in town. A FRCOG Regional Sustainability grant to support planning assistance would aid the Planning Board in reviewing various options for increasing the number of affordable housing units and designing zoning bylaws that would help the town achieve that goal. The Planning Board has submitted a letter of interest to the FRCOG. A similar letter of support from the Selectboard would help the application. A motion was put forth by Matt to approve a letter of support for the FRCOG’s Regional Sustainability Grant. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.
Correspondence:
Commonwealth of Mass Land Court Department RE: 49 Mechanic Street – The town has been notified that a tax lien complaint has been presented to the Court for land located at 49 Mechanic Street. If the owners do not come forward with tax payments by November 27, the land will revert back to the town.
Any Other Business:
GSFABA and Recreation Committee RE: One Day Liquor License – This license was approved at the previous Board meeting. The GSFABA and the Recreation Committee have asked that the fee for this license be waived, as has been done in the past, so that both organizations have the chance to raise funds. A motion was put forth by Matt to waive the fee for the one day liquor license granted to the GSFABA and the Rec Committee. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.
Contract for Memorial Hall Feasibility Study – A draft contract for this study had been sent to Selectboard members. Andrew will be meeting with Architect Jeremy Coleman, later this week, to tweak the language of the contract.

Contract Between the Town and auditors MelansonHeath – The auditing firm, which is in the third year of a three-year agreement has requested a fee increase of $650 due to additional reporting requirements. This request had been made known to the town last year and had been budgeted. Matt would like to reach out to the firm to get an understanding of their fees and see if there is the ability to negotiate. The audit will start in January.

Part-time Police Officer Candidate – Matt said that Chief Bardwell will be coming to the Board’s next meeting with a candidate for the part-time police officer position. Matt has met with the candidate.
Public Comment: None
Adjournment: Matt presented a motion to adjourn at 8:47 pm; Andrew seconded the motion which passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Faye Whitney
Recording Secretary
